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Happy New year! 
  

        Hard to believe that five years ago we started talking about the 125th anniversary and planning began and now it’s come 

and gone. It was a fantastic weekend and from all the smiling faces and shouts of hello I witness during it, I think I can say it 

was a success. I know I posted on facebook after the weekend but it bears mentioning again. 
 

    THANK YOU to all of YOU who came out to celebrate Humberside's 125 Anniversary with us. The journey was long but the 

end was terrific! Thank you to the Alumni committee, Janet Keele, Graeme Dymond, Bob Savaryn, Anette Jewell, Symantha 

Rush, Zoran Vukasinovic, Karen Maguire, Donna Rasiuk Tichonchuk, Bob Walton, Barnaby Ross, Thom Norris, Doug Wighton, 

Caroline Tolton Paterson; it was a pleasure to work with all of you to make this weekend come together. To the pub night 

committee, Bob Walton, Zoran Vukasinovic, Bob Savaryn, Richard Ward, Linda Galas, Andrew Mackevicius (If I missed 

someone, sorry) for planning a terrific night, food was so good from Cheese Boutique, Roman Dasek and his band The Release 

for getting people up on the dance floor and making the night more terrific. Thank you to ALL the staff from Humberside (so 

many to name), who contributed their time and expertise in so many areas; front hall, gyms, cafeteria. To the Music, arts and 

athletic departments for all your displays and activities you did for the weekend. To Kate Dembski for all her artistic 

contributions over the last several years, to Tim Prior for his guidance and dedication to making the commemorative book,  to 

those who worked long and hard on it and to those who contributed to it. To all the student volunteers and I think we had 

about 75 or so, for all your assistance with the celebrations. The Peer leaders, SAC, for all your support, to the Student Athletic 

Council for their fabulous displays in the third floor gym. To the Student Music Council and volunteers who helped with the 

choir rehearsals and performance. To Laura Menard and Becky Windhanger who helped make the reunion choir a magical 

experience for all of us who participated. We won't forget it, EVER. To Jim Drass our wonderful IT guy and webmaster, who 

helped get the information out there, and who was able to record the alumni choir and broadcast it live so those who couldn't 

join us, were able to enjoy the concert. To Daniele Stoddard for her social media help in spreading the word. To Jerry McGraw 

for keeping the vampires at bay. To everyone I missed, sorry I forgot to include you! 

     

      I saw so many smiling faces this weekend when old friends once again met up, and got to exchange contact information, so 

another 10, 20, 30 years or more won't pass until they say Hi again. When people remembered what it was like to roam the 

halls of dear old Humberside and realize it still smells the same! The connections, memories and stories of their time at 

Humberside is what a reunion is all about and I think we accomplished that this weekend! 
 

            Thank you Sarah my dear old friend for all your help and Symantha, my dear new friend, your support, and help in so 

many areas, and an ear to vent to, stopped me from going crazy, thank you, thank you, thank you!  
 

       And finally, last but never, ever least, Thank You to Janet Keele. Janet said 10 years or so ago, Humberside needs an 

alumni association and so it began. Her passion and dedication for her music and for Humberside rivals no one. It was her 

vision and passion that made me want to join the alumni committee and so I did 5 years ago. This weekend would never have 

happened if not for Janet Keele. She is truly an inspiration. The reunion choir was most awesome and truly a highlight for not 

only those of us lucky enough to sing in it, but for those who enjoyed it with us, not only just in the audience but those who 

watched online. I can't even write this without getting teary eyed. She means SO much to SO many of us. Janet, thank you 

from the bottom of my heart.  
     

    I hope that everyone added a few more memories of Humberside to the ones they already had. Stay in touch, join the 

alumni. Choik-atee-hoik fellow Humbersiders!       All the best to everyone in 2018. 

Jacquie 

PS. You won’t have to wait another 25 years for a reunion or for a reunion choir. Details will go out when we have some. 

PPS. My apologies for the late arrival of the newsletter. 

Your suggestions and participation willl!                                                                       C 

 
Message from the Editor 



 

 

 

 

 

Lismer Hall Seat Sale 
Many of you who attended the reunion were able to see the rejuvenation of Lismer Hall in person. It looks great, but the 

school could still use help in paying for the seats and what better way to support your school and have your message 

and name a part of it for ever! Make your history with Humberside permanent by donating $200 and have your message 

a part of the school.  Can’t buy a seat on your own? Why not get some friends together and donate one in honour of 

your graduation year, or sports team for that year? Raise more than $200? No worries, any additional money raised will 

go towards continued refurbishing.  

   before 

   after 

 

Photograph Permission 

Thank you to everyone who sent me photos to use or gave me permission to use photos they took during the reunion 

weekend for the newsletter. 

No better way to remember the weekend than through photos. 

I hope you enjoy this edition and it brings back some memories for you. 

Jacquie 

 

 

 

Bloor West Village 

Upcoming Events 

More information available at 

www.bloorwestvillagebia.com 

 

The Junction 

Upcoming Events 

More information available at  

www.thejunctionbia.ca 

 

 

 

 

Roncesvalles Village 

Upcoming Events 

More information available at 

www.roncesvallesvillage.ca 

 

To Make a Contribution Go To: 

http://www.canadahelps.org/CharityProfilePage.aspx?CharityID=S19211 

This will bring you to the Friends of Humberside site which has charitable 

foundation status. Click Donate Now. Fill in your donation amount. In the 

Fund Destination drop-down menu choose “Lismer Hall Rejuvenation”. In 

the message box please write in Lismer Hall Seat Sale and, if you donate 

$200 or more, write in what you want engraved on the seat plaque (up to 

40 characters). Alternatively, you could make out a cheque to Friends of 

Humberside C.I. with Lismer Hall Seat Sale in the note line and drop it off in 

the Main Office of the school. Tax receipts will be issued for donations over 

$25. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.bloorwestvillagebia.com/
http://www.thejunctionbia.ca/
http://www.google.ca/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=roncesvalles&source=web&cd=1&sqi=2&ved=0CCoQFjAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.roncesvallesvillage.ca%2F&ei=_OLpUe3gNI78qQHzxYG4CA&usg=AFQjCNGR7J-6CyAzHSGuHQv70XEUQEZcWQ
http://www.roncesvallesvillage.ca/
http://www.canadahelps.org/CharityProfilePage.aspx?CharityID=S19211


 

125th 

Anniversary 

Program 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Music 

What would a reunion be without it? Not as much fun and boy, did we ever 

have a lot of fun! Singing under Miss Janet Keele brought back so many 

countless memories of music at HCI. If there was any indication of how much 

fun we were having, it was when Miss Keele would shout, okay two minutes 

of chatting between songs, that’s all! And she would clap her hands for us to 

quiet down, and we all did, just like we did in class all those years ago. She 

had not lost her touch in getting us to pay attention! Thanks Janet, the 

memories from being a part of the choir will last forever. 

    

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Rehearsal Nights 

They were hot, they were fun, and they were second to none. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Algis Kairys, Vytas Gataveckas, Roland Grants, Aldis Grants, Andrew  Mackevicius 

Marilyn D’Angelis, Mary Onysko, Jane Gilmour, Mary Poole  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Janet Keele and Gino Falconi 

Laura Menard 

Andrew Setzer and Alrek Meipoom Gino Falconi, Lydia Rychlitzky Caklos  Janet Keele, Chris Ford 

Natalie Pavlenko,     Tina Gaibisels 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hagen Gocht and Andrew Mackevicius 

Bob Savaryn and Vytas Gataveckas 

Janet Keele,  Becky Windhager, Suzanne Ziemniak-West, Bob Savaryn 

Sara McMillan-Stahmer, Fadi Hakim, Christopher Ford and Sue Heal Lindsay Campbell, Sara McMillan-Stahmer, Gino Falconi, Oksana Gural, Tina 

Gaibisels, Bob Savayrn 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Gerald Mielke and Deb Worobec 

    Isabelle Kiraly and Fadi Hakim 

Sara McMillan-Stahmer 
Suzanne Ziemniak-West 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vytas and Andrew 

Fadi and Chris 

Andrew Setzer, Sue Heal, Kimi Hoyland 

Sara and Sue 

Sara and Oksana 

Al and Andrew 

Tina and Donna Benko 

Pat Stekly and Melissa Nigrini 

Sybil Clothier 

Front: Annie Antinenko, Irene Antinenko, Oksana Gural, 

Renata Rittberger    Back: Erik Mark, John Matijovic 



Performance Night! 

 

 

 

 

 Barbara Auger, Donna Maclaughan, Ann Serazin 

Our fearless and most 

awesome leader! 



 



 

If you hadn’t already heard…..Hear Ye! Hear Ye! The Humberside Alumni Choir is now in session! 

Yes, you read it correctly. The Alumni Choir is back under the direction of Miss Janet Keele. Your commitment to the 
choir would be for two hours a week, on Wednesday evenings, for eight weeks. The exact date of the first rehearsal and 
concert is yet to be determined. 

Unfortunately, presenting this Alumni Choir will have costs, including the music, permits, and the accompanist to name a 
few. Therefore, in order to cover these costs there will be a small fee of $40.00 to participate. Our objective is to also 
raise funds for a specific project at Humberside.  

At this time, our focus is to get an idea of the interest in the choir. If you are interested, please email me at 
jacqr@sympatico.ca and confirm. Please include your full name (maiden name if applicable in brackets), graduation 
year, phone number and what part you sing. If there is a different contact email address than the one use to email me, 
include that as well. Please do not email Janet. Her focus will be the music. The committee that has been formed to get 
the choir off the ground is taking care of all the administrative work. If the interest is there, the plan is to make this an 
annual event. 

We are very excited to be able to announce that the choir is back. I remember how much fun it was to rehearse together 
and sing at the 125th. I am looking forward to hearing from all of you! 

Jacquie Raidl                                                                                                                                                                                                     
Alumni Choir Membership/Communication. 
 

 

Suzanne and Sara Kimi Hoyland and Maria Taylor 

Rob Lundeen and Family 
Darlene Kolodinsky, Guest, Vera Kytle-Tichy, Guest,  

Andrea Rose-Jagla,  Mark Jagla  

Tina, Mark, Aldis, and Suzanne 



Decade Rooms 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Graham Wykes, Kenneth Ezeard,  David Dunlop 

 Kenneth Ezeard, Eric Skeoch,  David Dunlop, Ron Begg 

Bob Tistechok and Hazel Regan 



 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Galina Gladkova-Hoffman, Bill McKinlay Mary Mercouris, Galina, Stella Mercouris Derbish 
Joe,  Christine, and Vytas  

Vytas and Gino 
Christine Bilak, Vytas, Tina, Joanne Geerling -Grigoriev 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Back: Paddy Scott, Kathryn Morgan, Joy Teglas, Tim Wach, Janice 

Dumphie 

Front: Steve Dinnar , Vytas, Rick Kuraly   Randy, Gino, Yarko  

Gino, Yarko Kordiuk Stella, Binka Cahute, Christine Bilak, Bob, Vytas, Tina, 

Mary    

Binka, Christine, Bob, Tina, Mary, Joanne, Joe      



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Joy Teglas, John Gorniak, Ellen Bailey, Tony Loparco,  

Diana Belasis, Helena Nycz 

Jane, Alex, Charlie DeBono, Barry Rich  

Rick, Nick Bugiel, Kathryn, Tim Wach 

Christine, Tina, Joanne  

 

 Donna Rasiuk Tichonchuk, Joanne, Ingrid Andersen, Gino, Stella, 

Christine, Mary  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kimi Hoyland and Mr. Patel  

Kimi, Jane Vavaroutsos, Shannon Murphy  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

?  



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kamila Dann  

Dominika Maz  



Candids from Friday and Saturday 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vytas, Mike Sherwood, Rob Galikowski, Mike Mitchell  
Donna Tai and Alrek Meipoom   

Nancy, Joy, Trish 

Dominika, Jerry, Kamila   

Jacquie Raidl, Jane Falconi, Gino, Joanne, Fred Raidl, Galina   

Stella and Howard Stanfield   

Joanne, Emily Eayrs Babiak, Galina, Janice Dumphie   

Yvonne Spiczynski , Vytas   



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Peter Kuraly, Rick, Vytas, Natalie, George Lomaga 

Ellen, Tony, Diana, John 

 Vytas , Mike, Rob and Mike  

 Christina, Jerry, Alexandra, Oksana (Gural family) 

Symantha Rush and Jacquie Raidl 

Rita Langenfelds, Roland Grants, Andrew   

Mike Walton   



 

 

 

 

 

Oksana Tymyk, Lydia Venuto (nee Glen), Barb 

Edwards (nee Kazimierczak) and Janice Wright 

(nee Kolumbus) 
Wally Tanner, Paul Eckel, Ross Jarmain 

Galina and Bill McKinlay 

Andrea Rose Jagla, Mark Jagla 

Joan Leeder,  Mabel Ann Waters, Donna Tai 

Jim Turner and Daniel Johnston 

Karen Maguire 

Gerlinde Weger,  Nancy Urquhart Bueler 

Linda Kowalchuk, and Jane Gilmour  Linda, Jane and Debbie 

Mark, Greg Rasiuk, Andrea, Darlene 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

WELCOME CEREMONY 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ted Catton 

Alison Hsieh-Armyros, Jane Chong, Grant Jelec, Elizabeth Spathis, Tony Loparco, 

Pauline Manousos….all from class of 1980 

                                                                          Co- Chairs: Graeme Dymond and Janet Keele 

     Jerry and Mike 



Gerry Ball 

 
 

There was a basketball scrimmage using the Gerryball format on 

Saturday afternoon in the boys gym, 5 on 5, the first team that scores 

a certain number of baskets, stays on and a new team of 5 challenges 

them. Repeat. This is a game developed by our fabulous lifeguard, 

Gerry McGraw, in his 40 years of providing a format for ex-

Humbersiders and friends to continue to play after graduation on 

Monday and Wednesday evenings.  

 

            

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Mike Jones, Art, Michael Grange, Jerry, Dan, Mike 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

History of Sports at Humberside Third Floor Gym 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Some of the HAC kids who set up the gym

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ann Bennett, Jerry Nolfi , Art Bennet 

Pat Downs, Karen Maguire, Tamara Bilen (Kure) 

Mike Sherwood,  Rob Galikowski, Dan Keenliside 

 



Pub Night at Lithuania House 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Terry Sybydlo and Mike Sherwood 
Jim Karkavitis, Art Bennet, Mike 

Sherwood 

Anetta Jewel  and Bob Walton 

Lorne Hiro, Rob, Perry Voulgaris Galina and Mike Szemeredy 

Natalie Pavlenko, Doria Ciaravella, Galina, Lydia 
Tina, Galina and Vytas 

Peter Rigakos, Nick Konidis, Carlos Da Gama, Fred Raidl, John  Pigatsiotopoulos 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mary Miron-Hussar, Irene Magdenko, Tanya Juchymenko         

Gunde Kelle,….  Simon Tai  

Audrey Simons, Simon, Ted Szczucki , Julie Donahue, Susan Richardson,  Lori Clark,  

Karen Maguire  

Jane, John Harris, Angela Dai, Anne Hislop 

Mmmmm food, thank you Cheese Boutique! 

Jim Drass 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Linda Springstead , Barb Edwards Lydia Venuto  

Susan R, Lori C, Ted S, Roberta Stritzky, Julie D. Jerry McGraw, Life guard extraordinaire 

Mabel Ann Waters,  

Janice Wright , Lydia Venuto, Mike Walton, Jon Clark, Barb 

Edwards,…  (last two..)Stephen Powell,Oksana Tymyk                

 

Kimi, Jacquie, Janet, Sue and Quita  

Roman Dasek and band “The Release” 

Had us dancing all night long  

Mabel Ann,  Lori, Susan 



40 & 50’s Decade Room 

                

       

                         

                              

 

 

 

Doug Couke, Thom Norris 

Herb Tutty (guest), Thom Norris , Mary Tutty 



MORE CANDIDS!!!! 

(Didn’t want to squeeze these extras in and make pictures smaller, 

 so please enjoy these pics from the weekend!) 

             

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Shone Joos, Adriana Karka, Vika Ross, Melissa NIgrini, Patricia Stekly, Lori Ellis  
 Patricia Stekly, Gloria Camilleri (Colantonio), Anne Maenhaut, Lori Ellis 

Patricia Stekly, Gloria Camilleri (Colantonio), 

Dianne Zydbal-Gora, Wally Chau 

Lori Ellis, Patricia Stekly, Kate McGibbon, Peter Ruprecht 

 
 

80’s Decade HCI Uniforms and swag 

 
 

Linda Pausch Heel, Angela Pausch Shillum, 

Ms Stevenson, Anne Pausch St Jean 

Sandy and Chris 
 

Sonia, Lilian, Loreto, Marichu, Christina and Sujata. 

 
 



                

 

 

 

 

 
 

                                                                                                   

           
 

 

 

Claudia with Miss Keele wearing the vest she 
just made for her :) 

 
 

Cheryl, Jan, Loreto and Eric 

 

Sandra, Loreto and Eric 

Debbie, Linda, Natalie, Katrina 

Katrina Galas, Mary Kulyk, Natalie Galas 

Linda and Linda 

Katrina, Natalie, Linda Galas 
Red Lee, Katrina Galas 

Linda and Doug Wighton 



           
 

 

    
 

 

                   
                                                                                                                                            

                        

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Linda            Doug Hain 

Lee Davies and Bob Robinson Jill Johnson and Marilyn Jackson 

Back: George Harris, Doug Wighton , John Umney Gray,  

Front: Sophia Jong, Jill Johnson and Wayne Paterson  

 

 

George Harris, Doug Wighton, John Umney-Gray, Wayne Paterson 

 

Marilyn D’Angelis, Sophia Jong, Jill Johnson  

Anne Hislop  

 



ROBERTA CHARLESWORTH  RETURNS 

STEPPING BACK IN TIME:  THE HUMBERSIDE REUNION...125 YEARS OLD 

 

Alan Skeoch 

Oct. 2017 

 

“Stepping back in time.  Reunions!  Not all they are cracked up to be.  I think I’ll go down and take a look at  

the Lismer mural...indelible part of my memory, particularly that cute little Mohawk girl...I just loved looking at 

her long ago.  Wonder if she has changed?” 

 

“Brings back memories...that first high school dance...” 

 

WAIT!  WHO IS THAT?  And then the wheelchair came 

into the auditorium... 

 

“That isn’t...couldn’t be...yes, it is ROBERTA CHARLESWORTH...” 

 

Suddenly the place was no longer empty. 

 

Virginia Stevenson was there...still a knock out.  I 

realize now that she was just a few years older than 

we were. The young teacher along with Mr. Currie 

who had size13 or size 14 feet.  Students note things 

like that.  Here Virginia  stands with Gord Nichols on 

the left and Caroline Laughlin on the right. 

 

 
 

 

And Big Al Merritt expressing himself with vigor while reminiscing with one of 

the Smale boys.  Another powerful leader and role model for all of us. 

 

 
 

 

      

 

Seemed like Roberta Charlesworth and Miss Ricker had a lock on all the girls’ sports teams in the school.  I 

liked to watch the girls compete whenever I got a chance which was not often since Burford kept us in his room 

with endless chalk talk and special football plays that had to be memorized from his reams of  

mimeographed data.  When free it was possible to watch Roberta Charlesworth coach her team with the same 

intensity Fred Burford.  Blue bloomers were attractive as you can see. 

                  



AND NELLIE McClung ... feminist extraordinaire at a time when feminism was  not that popular hence her 

amusing comment. 

 

"Never Retract, 

Never Explain, 

Never Apologize, 

Get the thing done 

And let them Howl.” 

 

Roberta Charlesworth had that kind of spirit...maybe she put this picture in the halls of Humberside. 

 

              
 

“I think I will write and research the life of Arthur Lismer.  Comforting to know that Humberside has 

resurrected this fantastic piece of Canadian history. And the girl on the wall is still attractive.  Unlike the rest of 

us, she has not aged. 

 

“Lismer liked teaching almost as much as he liked art.”   “Look at his eyes...” 

 

And then I turned around and there she was...ROBERTA CHARLESWORTH had been wheeled into the empty   

auditorium... 

 

“Roberta, is that you?” I blurted out never having called her Roberta before in my life. 

 

And she smiled that engaging smile of a great teacher...great human  being...molder of  minds...shaper bodies... 

 

“Wonderful to see you, I can hardly believe my luck.”  I had fled from our decade 

room as so few of my cronies had showed up.  And here was Roberta Charlesworth, 

one of my favourite teachers” 

 

“And how is your brother Eric?”...she remembered us both.  Incredible! 

 
Not that she showed favouritism.  She knew students do not like that.  Be objective. 

 But there were a few occasions where there was warm recognition.   

 

1)  “Alan, would you be willing to tutor this young man.   He has just arrived from 

Greece and needs help with his English.” 

 

And I did...quite a guy.  Every lesson at his home was started with a slug of  some 

kind of alcohol with a chunk of chocolate dissolving in it.  “Helps the learning”, he 

insisted.  Wonder if Roberta knew that? 

 



2)  And then there was the Posluns boy, “Alan, this young man has been in a terrible car accident and his brain 

has been jumbled.   He can no longer read.  Maybe you can help him.”  That call came long after I had 

graduated.  It was quite a challenge. He could not read a word.  I tried and tried to help then noticed he was 

struggling with the simplest words like “the” which he pronounced something like “eht”. 

“Why not try turning the words around before you say them?”  He did and we began to read together.  I do not 

know if I discovered something.  I do know the Roberta Charlesworth trusted me though. 

 

3)  She also disciplined me.  Lifted me off the ground by my ear and made my eyes water right in front of the 

class. 

Now this needs an explanation: 

 a) Roberta gave me a detention for not doing my homework. She was right.  If I could avoid Homework, I did. 

I tried to bluff the teachers; likely fooled no one.   

b) Roberta said in the course of one of her classes that”  “I never judge people by what they say.  I judge them 

by what they do.”   I have never forgotten that comment...even now 60 years later. 

c)  Sitting alone in her room seemed such a waste of them. Why not serve the time  in the girls gym where I can 

watch the girls and  Mrs. Charlesworth can see me serving the detention.  Sort of a Win-Win resolution ...At 

least so I thought.   

d) Next day Robert called me to the front of theorem.  I always sat well back in my classrooms...sort of middle 

of the crowd...safe place tone where demands were less.  “Alan, come up here.”  I thought I must have done 

something good.  Then she reached out and grabbed me by the left ear and lifted. “When I give you  

a detention, you serve it here in my room...not staring at the girls in girls gymnasium.”   My Win-Win situation 

dissolved in the excruciating pain on my ear lobe. 

The class was amused.  She let go.  And I went back to my seat.  No ill will.  In today’s world that would lead 

to some kind of stupid court case.   To me, it was deserved. To Roberta, it was bit of learning and a bit of 

amusement. 

 

4)  Roberta Charlesworth is one of my great teachers in life.  Next spring I have been asked to give a speech to a 

large woman’s group highlighting 20 great Canadian women over the last 150 years. Both Nellie McClung and 

Roberta Charlesworth are on the list.  I might even slip Maida Schroeder into the list. 

 

 
 

Alan Skeoch and Roberta Charlesworth in the auditorium at Humberside, Oct. 2017 

 

WHAT MAKES A GREAT TEACHER? 

 

MY OPINION.  Roberta was (is) a great teacher because she earned the respect of her students by her 

strengthen of character.  Not all human beings display that strength.  Roberta loved her students.  I mean really 

loved them.   She looked for strengths in them and expected them to measure up.  She went way beyond just 

putting in her time teaching.  After school coaching of girls’ sports was done big time.  Demanding.   As a result 

she always had a clutch of girls hanging around her classroom which was duly noted by boys.  Good place the 

meet girls...and get chased away by Roberta. She liked boys and girls...no-one sided approach.  And she showed 

what I call collegiality with her fellow staff members.  They hung around together and seemed to laugh  a lot. 



 Liked each other. Students pick that up fast.  Students are always judging teachers....Watching them...quoting 

them...even acting them out in outlandish imitations.   Teachers that go the extra mile are noticed 

...admired...imitated. Quoted...followed...remembered.  Young people want and need role models. 

Roberta Charlesworth was a great role model. 

 

The nicest thing at our 125th celebration at Humberside was meeting Roberta Charlesworth once again and 

knowing that she remembered me fondly.  The lift by the ear was form of endearment I like to think. Makes me 

smile. 

 

  Bill Rea — This is for you, Jan 

October 27, 2017     

There are those experiences in life to which we eagerly look forward. 

We rejoice in our hearts as they take place, and we feel let down when they are done. 

I’m feeling let down as I write these words. I don’t regret the experience, but I do regret it’s over. 

There is a high school in the west end of Toronto called Humberside Collegiate Institute, which is marking its 

125th anniversary this year. The main celebration took place over the weekend. 

I attended that school; a member of the Class of ’77. I therefore attended and participated in the observances, 

but there was more to it. 

For many years, Humberside benefitted from the services of a music teacher named Janet Keele, who ran the 

choirs, as well as directing annual musical productions. I took part in both during my high school years. They 

gave me an appreciation for music that has greatly enriched my life. They also gave me the chance to do things 

before live audiences of which I would have previously sworn I was incapable. 

There was, and still is, a quality to her that I have always revered, and I know I am not alone. I well remember 

the day more than 40 years ago when Jan said she could tell who the Grade 13 students were because they now 

addressed her by her first name. 

That same teacher, who has been retired for some years, organized an alumni choir to put on a concert Friday 

night in honour of the anniversary. I learned late last year from my brother Michael (Class of ’72) that plans 

were in the works for a celebration, and that a choir would be assembled for a concert. I sent my former teacher 

an email, assuring her I would be on deck for being pressed into such service. 

Some of you may have noticed that I was absent from community events in town the last several Wednesday 

evenings. The explanation is simple — I was in rehearsal, along with about 140 other alumni, spanning the 

more than 30 years this lady taught there. Consequently, I spent those evenings with an eclectic mix of people I 

hadn’t seen in years and a whole lot of total strangers. We were all under the command of a woman we all love 

very much. 

The dynamic was impressive, especially when I reflected back some 40 years. I had seen this lady draw 

pleasing sounds from the diaphragms of a couple of hundred kids, overcoming things like changing voices, 

smart remarks and asides from a bunch of teens who thought they had suddenly become sophisticated, and a 

hell of a lot of hormones. But being a good teacher, she knew how to get around that. 

For a lot of those kids, it was an easy credit. To others, myself included, it was a labour of love, never to be 

forgotten. That’s what drew us back to the routine over the last several Wednesday evenings. 

But things were different. Jan was no longer dealing with a bunch of teens. Many of her charges over the last 

couple of weeks are in their 60s, and a whole bunch of others (like me) are looking forward to that imminent 

milestone with a certain amount of dread. 



She frequently had to interrupt the reminiscing taking place in the ranks by barking the word “Stop” in her very 

distinctive voice (she’s still got it). She was very gentle when it came to telling some of the women that unless 

their voices were well trained and practised, they simply might not be able to hit a high G any more. At one 

point during one of the rehearsals, she asked the assembly to stand, after we had all been sitting for more than 

an hour. She was rewarded with a 30-second chorus of grunts as a room full of 60-something joints creaked. 

She also somehow drilled into us a repertoire, that included show tunes, works by Mozart, Rachmaninoff, 

Simon and Garfunkel, and Vivaldi, among others. I had sung some of the pieces when I was a kid (I got through 

the Rachmaninoff largely on memory from the mid-70s). 

And then there was the actual concert Friday night. I know I missed the last note in Scarborough Fair (I was 

close, but my voice wasn’t where it was supposed to be), and I know I had a lot of company. But a couple of 

pieces later, we did a medley from Richard Rodgers, which concluded with a rather moving rendition of You’ll 

Never Walk Alone (another one I was able to do pretty much from memory). Jan’s body language at the end 

told us that was one we nailed. 

The final work was the Hallelujah Chorus from Handel’s Messiah. 

Most of the concert can be found at www.facebook.com/hcialumni/videos/1507460605955649 (I’m the grey-

haired, bearded, bespectacled guy somewhere in the middle), and I have to say I think the Hallelujah sounded 

pretty good. A lot of people I talked to later agreed, including Beth and Michael. 

The last couple of weeks have been a tricky time, as I had to free up my Wednesday evenings. Like about 140 

other people, I did it because I wanted to. Jan led us through it all because she wanted to. 

Humberside marked its centennial 25 years ago, and Jan, who was still teaching at the time, had put together an 

alumni choir, which I joined with appropriate eagerness. I walked away from that experience happy that I had 

participated once again in something that had been such a special part of my youth, but sad as I realized I would 

probably never get a chance to do something like that again.  

But I did get another chance, and am now a lot more hopeful than I was 25 years ago. 

Right after Friday’s concert, I approached Jan, asking her when she would be forming her next alumni choir. I 

told her to count me in. 

 

Bill Rea   
Sadly, Bill won’t be able to join the alumni choir 

He passed away peacefully at home on Sunday, April 8, 2018, Bill Rea, at the age of 60 years, beloved 

husband of Elizabeth (Beth) Early-Rea.  Dear brother of Michael Rea.  Dear brother-in-law of Paul Early 

and Michelle Bailey-Early.   Cherished uncle of Jacob and Jenna. 

 

 

  

Robert "Bob" Pinkney  December 16, 1933 -  October 25, 2017  

Passed on Wednesday, October 25, 2017 at St. Joseph’s Hospital, Toronto at the age of 83 years. 
Beloved husband of Barbara for over 62 years. Loving father to Deborah Hall, Lynda McLellan (Brian), 
Robert Pinkney (Sandra), Brenda Hood (George) and predeceased by daughter Pamela and an infant 
daughter. Dear brother to June Pinkney and Thomas Pinkney (Hermina). Cherished grandfather of 
twelve and great grandfather of five. Bob was a graduate of Humberside Collegiate where he and 
Barbara met. He was also a graduate of The University of Toronto, Engineering 1955.  

 

 

In Memoriam 



 

 

 

 

  

Passed away peacefully at St. Joseph’s Hospital on Good Friday in his 96th year. He was predeceased by 
his beloved wife Betty (nee’ Ross) after 69 years of marriage. Devoted father of Ann (Patrick) and Fred. 
Allen is survived by his brother Bill and sister-in-law Janet in British Columbia and a number of cousins 

in Niagara and Kitchener.  
 
Allen was born to Fred and Erma Merritt in Clinton Township outside of Beamsville, Ontario, on his grandparent’s farm. 
He graduated from McMaster University in 1944 with first class standing. After serving as Lieutenant in the Canadian 
Infantry Corps, he completed his Master of Arts in history at the University of Toronto in 1947. His love of academia led 
to a long and distinguished career as an educator, starting as a teacher of history and english at Humberside Collegiate 
for eight years and then at Downsview Secondary School and York Mills Collegiate. Subsequently, Allen became the 
principal at Emery Collegiate (1960-1969) and York Mills Collegiate (1969-1972), and then Superintendent of both 
Academic Programs (1972-78) and Employee Relations and Chief Negotiator for the Metropolitan Toronto School Board 
(1978-85). Upon retirement, he set up his own consulting firm and served as the management nominee on numerous 
arbitration boards and as an appointee to the Grievance Settlement Board. Allen was also the co-author of two 
textbooks that were widely used in Ontario high schools: Canadians and their Government; and The Rise of Western 
Civilization.  
 
Allen had many interests and lived life to the fullest. He had a passion for adventure and travelled extensively 
throughout the world with family and friends. Allen loved all sports and was an excellent athlete. He enjoyed coaching 
basketball as a teacher and playing golf and tennis at his beloved cottage on Pen Lake and in Florida during the winter 
months. Allen was also an accomplished bridge player and avid reader.  
 
Allen felt blessed to have a wide circle of close friends, and was grateful for their love and support throughout his life. 
He will be remembered for his dedication to family, for his great gift of teaching, and for his pursuit of excellence in all 
things.  
 
The family would like to thank the nurses and doctors at St. Joseph’s Hospital for the dedicated and loving care they 
provided to Allen over the past six weeks. A private family burial has taken place. A Celebration of Life will be held for 
Allen and Betty at a subsequent date this spring.  
 

Ladies and Gentlemen of the Garnet, Grey and White - You no doubt know by now that Al Merritt passed away on 
Good Friday March 30 at the great young age of 96.  
  
He was fit as a fiddle at the October 125th reunion and we had a good old reminisce about our high-school-day 
crushes - his at Beamsville High and mine at HCI.  How fortunate were we to have Al with us (and Dunc Green, too!) 
over all those years at our HCI Grads Golf outings. He will always be one of the fabulous reasons why HCI guys regard 
Humberside and each other with such high mutual esteem. 
 
A great guy! Lucky us!!     Don 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Allen Samuel Merritt        
November 23, 1922 -  March 30, 2018  

 



Bruce Gray      September 7, 1936 – December 13, 2017  
 

 

Bruce was a Humberside grad who went on to star on stage in Canada and the US. He was also in 

several television shows, most notably playing investment banker Adam Cunningham on the TV drama 

Traders and he also played the father to the bride in My Big Fat Greek Wedding.  Sadly Bruce 

succumbed to brain cancer at the age of 81. To read the full article 

   https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/bruce-gray-dead-my-big-fat-greek-wedding-star-dies-at-81-1068443 

 

 

 

Obituary for Louise Aldous (Hart-Smith) 

Aldous (nee Hart-Smith), Louise Marie 
 
Passed away peacefully at St. Joseph's Hospital in Hamilton, on Saturday, October 14, 2017, in her 
95th year. Beloved wife of the late Frank Aldous (2011), to whom she was married for 47 years. Dear 
sister to the late Hart and Rita Smith, the late Audrey and Joseph Lenjosek, Sheridan and Norma 
Smith, and Patrick and Katie Smith. Dear sister-in-law to the late Kenneth Aldous and Howard Aldous, 
both of England. Cherished aunt of many nieces and nephews. 
 

During her career as a high school English teacher with the Toronto District School Board, Louise was a devoted mentor 
to the many students whose education she nurtured. She shared her love of music and singing through participation and 
guidance in the organization of musicals and plays. She and her husband loved travelling, and enjoyed time together at 
their cottage and home in Colgan. Louise’s intelligence, sense of humor, generosity and caring dedication to family will 
be missed. 
 
A special thank you the staff at St. Joseph's Hospital and the Hamilton General Hospital for their exceptional care and 
compassion. 
 

 

 

 

 

Beverly Ann (Gates) McBride 
 

Former Student and Teacher at Humberside 

 

 Peacefully surrounded by the love of her family at her residence on Friday, May 11, 2018, Bev McBride of 

Wingham, age 72 years. Wife of Andy McBride. Dear mother of Wendy and Oliver Bukvic of Georgetown, Andrea McBride and 

Sean McHenry of Altoona, Pennsylvania and Cheryl McBride and Phil Major of Embrun. Nanna of Darian, Nicholas and Anna. 

Sister-in-law of Shirley Gates of Bracebridge and Patrick Heenan of Harriston. Predeceased by her parents Stuart and Mary 

(Gartshore) Gates, her brother Ron Gates and her sisters-in-law Mary Heenan and Martha Myerscough.  

 

 

 

 

https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/bruce-gray-dead-my-big-fat-greek-wedding-star-dies-at-81-1068443


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Choik-atee-hoik 

Forever 
 

 

 

Final Word

 I hope you enjoyed this edition of the newsletter! 

I apologize for the length of time it took for this edition, it will have been a year since the reunion when 

this comes out and I hope it brings back some memories for you from the 125th celebrations.  

With each issue we hope to progress with more alumni involvement, whether it be in the form of written 

material, a photo, memory, etc. The more we get, the better the outcome. I urge you to support your 

alumni association by submitting items for the newsletter. With your support we can only grow!   

I would also like to encourage all of you to pass the newsletter on to alumni who aren’t members yet and 

encourage them to join. 

Website: www.hcialumni.org       Contact: committee@hcialumni.org 

Thanks to everyone who submitted material for this edition!  

 

 Cheers, Jacquie  

Email jacqr@sympatico.ca  



 

.   
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